GOVERNING BOARD MEETING
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Wednesday, July 31, 2019 – 12 Noon

Garden City Office Complex – North Building

69 North Paradise Parkway in Garden City, Utah
M I N U T E S
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1PRESENT 
Mayor Roger Fridal

Mayor Holly Daines

Commissioner Jeff Scott
Council Member Paul Borup

Mayor Jeff Young

Mayor Mike Leonhardt
Council Member Mark Thompson
Commissioner Norm Weston
Council Member Karl Ward

EXCUSED

Commissioner Jeff Hadfield
Commissioner Stan Summers



Mayor Tyler Vincent

Mayor Scott Sabey

Commissioner Bill Cox 
Commissioner Sim Weston
County Executive Craig Buttars

BRAG STAFF PRESENT

Roger Jones
Lucas Martin



OTHERS PRESENT

Tami Leonhardt – Bear Lake Valley Convention and Visitors Bureau

Warren Kunz - Cache Chamber of Commerce

Mitch Poulsen – Bear Lake Regional Commission
WELCOME, INTRODUCTIONS AND MINUTES
Mayor Mike Leonhardt, Vice Chairman, welcomed everyone to Bear Lake.
The minutes of May 22, 2019 were APPROVED unanimously with a MOTION by Council Member Karl Ward and SECOND by Mayor Jeff Young.
TOURISM REPORT
Tami Leonhardt, Director, Bear Lake Valley Convention and Visitors Bureau shared the following about the growth of tourism in the beautiful Bear Lake Valley this year.
· The Bear Lake area has three visitor centers. One in Randolph, one at the city offices in Garden City, and one at the scenic outlook pullout in Logan canyon. Each of these centers has had significantly higher numbers of tourists this year than in years past. 
· The Scenic Outlook Visitor’s Center just during operating hours in July of this year had 9,475 visitors.
· Most of the visitors at the City Office Visitor Center are there for maps of the hiking, biking and ATV trails.

· Another example of tourism growth is the number of visitors to the Wilford Woodruff home in Randolph. In June of 2018 it had 121 visitors. In June of 2019 it had 528 visitors. This increase is partially due to increased advertising and stories posted specifically about the Wilford Woodruff home. This has helped the economy in Randolph.
· The New Bridgerland Adventure Park with zip lines, rope courses, and a 350 foot slide, which recently opened has created another option for families to recreate after coming off the lake.
· Mayor Daines asked about expansion of the Bear Lake Marina. Mayor Leonhardt noted that the cost is great (approximately 50 million) and previous funding that was set aside was shifted to another project. However, Senator Lyle Hillyard helped get an Impact Study approved for the marina. Commissioner Scott said that often following an Impact Study, the project will happen, so there may be hope.

· Tami also noted that international visitors tend to rent RV’s and come to Bear Lake in the fall instead of summer.

BUSINESS ACTIVITY IN THE BEAR LAKE VALLEY
The economy in Bear Lake is strong and healthy on both sides of the lake according to Garden City Mayor Mike Leonhardt. Mayor Leonhardt responded to questions about challenges facing Bear Lake with the influx of visitors and vacation rentals. Leonhardt said there are 400 short term rentals in Garden City and 35-42 in the rest of Rich County. The renting of these nice homes to families and groups of 50 to 60 people at $2,500 a night has really helped the economy. Previously there was only one hotel and some condos for people to stay. With the rental homes rotating occupancy every 3 to 4 days, this has allowed more visitors to come and stay at Bear Lake.  Garden City uses a software system to keep track of and make sure rental homes are licensed and transient room taxes are collected. The compliance is 95% plus due to a huge fine if not. The large influx of people during the summer months, which on a July weekend could be 60,000 visitors, creates its own set of challenges. Mayor Leonhardt noted that garbage collection has been one of the major issues, but that the county has been on top of it. Adequate parking spots at rental homes and a city no noise ordinance after 10 p.m. have been implemented and overall, things seem to run smoothly.
Commissioner Weston commented that the economy for the ranchers was pretty much the same old situation – “they don’t make very much money, but they don’t complain”. All agreed there has been a definite increase in traffic through Randolph and Woodruff during the summer months the past few years.
Mitch Poulsen from the Bear Lake Commission said the economy in Paris and Montpelier is improving. These communities have capitalized on their cooler weather and they host baseball tournaments as large as 35 teams. 

Warren Kunz from the Cache Chamber of Commerce noted that Cache is also receiving spill over benefits from tourism in Bear Lake.
REGIONAL BUILDING DATA
Roger Jones, BRAG Executive Director stated that the first part of the meeting was to see how good the economy is in the area. Jones provided a three- page handout listing the 2017-2019 building permit data for Box Elder, Cache, and Rich counties, courtesy of the Kem C. Gardner Institute. (Handouts included with minutes) These statistics indicate lots of growth in the last three years. Commissioner Scott noted that the residential permits for the last fiscal year in Mantua were not accurately reported.
SERVICES PLAN FOR REGION’S LOW-INCOME POPULATION
The second part of the governing board meeting focused on how to better meet the needs of the low-income population. Jones referred to the 2019 Population, Ethnicity, and Poverty Stats of the Bear River Region. (Handout Included). The 2019 Population Estimate for the Region is 190,223; 13.7% or 23,467 residents are below poverty. 
· CURRENT SERVICES BEING PROVIDED

Jones created the following information sheet to show services that are available to help meet the needs of the low-income population.

BRAG Services to Bear River Region’s Low-Income Population

Housing Authority – Rental Assistance
· 650 families (1,425 individuals) helped per year including 15-20% turnover

· 557 families currently on the waiting list

· Average housing assistance payment is $345 per month

HEAT (Utility Assistance) Program

· 1966 families (5,247 individuals) received help

Homeless and Prevention
· 127 families helped with a housing crisis

· 64 homeless families assisted during the past twelve months (72 adults, 28 children)

· 25 homeless households as of today

TAX Preparation
· 1538 tax returns prepared by volunteers

· Earned Income Credits $548,276

· Child Tax Credits $296,989

Housing Rehabilitation and Development
· 20 emergency home repairs completed

· 154 individuals received first time home buyer counseling

· 22 households received first time home buyer financial assistance (up to $2,000)

· Provided low-cost rental housing to 43 families in Box Elder County

Weatherization
· 47 homes completely weatherized for 158 family members

· Crisis work on 35 homes for 109 family members

Community and Economic Development
Community Development Block Grant Funding for the Following:

· Safe and accessible facilities for seniors

· Meals on Wheels vehicle

· Respite care, counselling services and shelter for children, spouses fleeing domestic violence
· Public infrastructure improvements for low- to moderate- income communities

· Safe, decent, affordable housing for low- to moderate- income households

· Land and infrastructure subsidies to developers 

· First time home buyer assistance

· Home repair/rehabilitation

· Health care facilities

· Food pantry improvements

· Public safety equipment for low- to moderate- income communities

· Technical assistance to small businesses to grow economic opportunity for low- to moderate- income persons

Mobility:

· Travel training on how to access public transit and other transportation options for seniors, adults with disabilities, and low-income households

· Accessibility training for businesses and public institutions on how to accommodate persons with disabilities

· Mobility travel voucher to provide transportation options for qualified low-income individuals 

Economic Development:

· Public infrastructure investments to improve economic opportunity in distressed communities 

· Technical assistance to businesses in low- to moderate- income communities

Aging Services
· State and federal funding through BRAG along with city and county funding to four senior centers that serve 2,100 unduplicated seniors annually with home-delivered and congregate meals plus other important services

· Vital in-home/facility services to 164 low-income individuals

Bear River Health Department

· 1164 substance abuse clients served 

· Women, Infants, Children (WIC) services to 297 pregnant women, 362 breastfeeding women, 810 infants, and 3611 children

Bear River Mental Health Services, Inc.

· 3,400 unduplicated clients served

Utah Department of Workforce Services

· 163 average cases per month receiving financial assistance

· 3,789 cases per month receiving SNAP or food stamps

· 403 cases per month receiving child care

Food Pantries
· Tremonton – 1412 households

· Box Elder – 3777 households; 6360 individuals

· Cache – 1306 households, plus 24 other non-profits

Free or Low-Cost Medical Care

· Area hospitals

· Community health centers

Area Churches

Board Additions:

Mayor Leonhardt added a Food Bank in Garden City as well as “Friends of the Library” programs available for mothers of young children and senior citizens provided by mostly volunteers in the Garden City area.  Lucas Martin also mentioned that VITA (tax preparation program) would like to instigate a roaming site in Rich County, possibly once or twice during the tax season to provide tax services for qualifying citizens in the Bear Lake area. 
· UNMET SERVICE NEEDS?

The Governing Board agreed that lack of affordable housing is the most prominent need. Lucas Martin, Assistant Director of BRAG Human Services mentioned that BRAG’s Housing Authority helps about 650 households annually with rental assistance, but there are many others in need in our area and posed the question what can we as a community do to fill the gaps?

Mayor Daines reported that Logan City Community Development Director, Mike DeSimone, is working on a housing plan for Logan City . Daines noted that several of those in need of low-income housing have disabilities. One suggestion is for developers to build a few homes or apartments that are handicap accessible. Daines said that downtown Logan has created a zone for high density housing, although it a “political hot potato” and comes with push-back from surrounding homeowners. Daines emphasized that housing studies demonstrate having a mix of housing types works better than specific areas of high density housing or single homes.  Mayor Daines also addressed issues such as adequate parking and keeping neighborhoods nice and decent mentioning that many homes near Adams Park and USU that are being used as apartments. 
Commissioner Scott said it is almost impossible for kids who are just graduating from college and starting their careers to afford a home in our area.  Scott shared Park City’s solution to affordable housing for specific professions such as teachers, fire fighters and other service workers who are not able to afford housing in expensive Park City, but need to work there.
Richmond Mayor Jeff Young shared his experience of trying to help a 72 year old man in his community who was kicked out of his house by his wife and needed a place to live. Mayor Young thought BRAG would have immediate housing and a “magical” fix, but learned this was not the case.  Lucas Martin, used this situation as a perfect example to explain barriers in matching client criteria to funding available. Many of the Emergency Shelter Grants are income based; some have stipulations of sleeping on the street or in a tent to qualify as homeless, which in the case of the 72 year old Richmond man, made him ineligible. Lucas explained that BRAG has received some funds for hotel vouchers, but with the cost of hotels, the funds won’t last long. BRAG Human Service Staff are implementing a plan to spread out the hotel vouchers to guarantee the majority are available for winter months.  BRAG is also creating a list of landlords that are willing to rent to clients with bad credit or a criminal record.  The BRAG Human Services Board has held lengthy discussions on specific ways to meet the transitional housings needs in our region, during their most recent meetings.
Council Member Paul Borup made known to the board a quick culinary school training program for those with a felony run by Catholic Social Services in Salt Lake. This training meets the immediate needs of restaurants willing to take the risk of hiring a person with this background, and of course, helps provide much needed income and job training to those recently released from jail.
· APPROVE HUMAN SERVICES BOARD (TRIPARTITE BOARD) MEMBERSHIP AND CHANGES TO BYLAWS
Council Member Karl Ward made a MOTION to APPROVE the current Bear River Region Human Services Board roster. Commissioner Jeff Scott, SECONDED and the motion PASSED unanimously.
Highlighted below are the amendments to the Bylaws of the BRAG Human Services Board, also called tripartite board, as required by the funding source.
ARTICLE IV.  APPOINTMENT AND TERMS OF BOARD MEMBERS


SECTION 2.

Democratically selected nominations for the low-income representatives shall be solicited from low-income councils and groups recognized by the BRAG Governing Board. Each low-income council or group will determine their own democratic selection process.

ARTICLE V.  CONDUCTING BUSINESS

SECTION 4.

A quorum consisting of a majority of the filled Board seats must be present or connected electronically as described in Section 5 in order for the Board to conduct official business.  A majority vote of the quorum is required for approval or disapproval of any action

            SECTION 5.

With the consent of the Chair, a member may attend a meeting via electronic means. A member attending a meeting electronically shall verbally signify his or her vote for each motion being considered during the meeting until such time as the member verbally indicates his or her desire to withdraw from the meeting. Such withdrawal shall be recorded in the minutes as part of the official records.
A MOTION to APPROVE the above Amendments to the Bylaws of the Bear River Association of Governments Human Services Board was made by Mayor Jeff Young with a SECOND by Council Member Mark Thompson. The motion PASSED unanimously.
APPROVE BRAG STAFF CLASSIFICATION CHART
Jones distributed the revised BRAG Staff Classification Chart. It was noted that the changes made did not change any employee salaries; rather it moved some positions to different grade levels which raises the starting point and ceiling to their salary potential.
CONFLICT WITH SEPTEMBER 25 SCHEDULED MEETING
This meeting will be cancelled due to conflicting meetings of the Utah Association of Counties. 
OTHER BUSINESS
Nepotism - Roger explained to the board, a few situations of BRAG Department Heads finding that relatives who applied for positions currently open are the most qualified for the positions, and wanted their opinion. He mentioned BRAG’s policy on nepotism, but said he learned recently the Utah Legislature created a statute on nepotism in their 2018 session that covers all the local governments in the state. After discussion, Jones was told to follow the law and good luck.
ADJOURN 

The meeting adjourned at 1:30.
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